
CLACKAMAS COUNTY BOARD OF COUNTY COMMISSIONERS 
 

Policy Session Worksheet 

Presentation Date:    2/23/16    Approx Start Time:   2:30 PM       Approx Length: 30 minutes 

Presentation Title:  New Library to serve Oak Lodge/Gladstone area residents    

Department:  Business & Community Services 

Presenters:  Gary Barth, Director BCS, Laura Zentner, Deputy Director BCS, Chris 
Storey, County Counsel  

Other Invitees:   
 
WHAT ACTION ARE YOU REQUESTING FROM THE BOARD?  
 
BCS staff is seeking Board direction on next steps in determining the long term provision of Library 
Services to the Library District residents in the City of Gladstone and a large portion of the 
unincorporated citizens currently served by the county’s Oak Lodge Library.    
 
EXECUTIVE SUMMARY:  
 
In 2008 the Board of County Commissioners made the decision to close the three county run 
libraries and discontinue providing general fund subsidies to the city libraries throughout the 
county.  To offset this decision, the county offered to lead the effort to form a new county-wide 
Library District that would provide stable, long term funding to city libraries to be the library service 
providers of the District and provide comparable levels of service to all residents of the newly 
formed District.   
 
The Library District was approved by voters in November 2008 and that District is now providing 
funding to cities for library purposes that is more than three times greater than the amount 
provided by the county general fund before District formation. 
 
Rather than closing the Hoodland Library, that facility was transferred to the City of Sandy to run 
as a satellite, with the City receiving a proportional amount of District funding for that service 
population.  The county also built a new library in the Happy Valley area to serve the large District 
population east of I-205, closing the Clackamas Corner facility.  Once that facility was up and 
running, it was transferred to the City of Happy Valley to own and operate as intended by the 
original Board action to transfer the management and operation of libraries throughout the Library 
District to cities.   
 
The last remaining facility is the Oak Lodge Library.  As anticipated at the time of the election to 
form the new Library District, the City of Gladstone would be constructing a new City Library with 
the capacity to serve 70% of the service population of the Oak Lodge Library and upon 
completion, the Oak Lodge Library would close and transfer operation to the City of Gladstone to 
operate out of their new facility.  (The other 30% of the Oak Lodge service population would be 
served by an expanded City Library in Milwaukie.)   
 
Through a series of voter approved ballot measures, the original library that the City of Gladstone 
planned to construct shortly after District formation did not receive voter approval from the 
residents of Gladstone.  The county requested that the City of Gladstone present an alternative 
plan for a new library sufficient to meet the needs of an expanded service area by June 2014 and 



allowing for a November 2014 ballot measure to seek voter approval to construct the proposed 
facility.  The City convened a citizen advisory committee of 37 members (per the explanatory 
statement in the subsequent ballot measure) of which 33 were from the city and 4 from the 
unincorporated area to plan for a new library.  The City completed that task force work and 
presented an alternative plan to the county by the June 30, 2014 deadline.  That plan was 
discussed in a Board study session on July 1, 2014 discussing both the Gladstone and Happy 
Valley Library Transitions Plans. The Gladstone discussion was continued in a July 8, 2014 study 
session with a presentation by County Counsel to discuss legal issues related to the Gladstone 
Plan.  At that July 8, 2014 meeting, several motions were made and withdrawn by members of 
the Board with no official action taken.  Staff was directed to bring the issue back before the Board 
“when the time comes”.  It is the assumption here that that direction assumed after the City of 
Gladstone had voter approval to proceed with constructing a new facility - on a site to be 
determined along Portland Avenue and not using any City funds in the financing plan.  That 
measure passed in November 2014, after which the City began the work to find a site along 
Portland Avenue.   
 
During the site search, the city underwent significant transformation through the election of a new 
Mayor and council members.  The new City Council chose not renew the contract of the City 
Manager prior to a site being determined for the new library.  An interim City Manager was brought 
on board and a plan formulated during the summer and fall of 2015 around constructing a 
“combination City Hall and Library facility” at the location of the current City Hall, which would 
fulfill the voter requirement that the new Library would be located on or near Portland Avenue.  
However the City needed voter approval to construct a new City Hall.   That measure, along with 
a request to build a new Police Station, was then placed on the November 2015 ballot where they 
were approved by voters.  With citizen approval to build three new public buildings – the Library, 
City Hall and a Police Station -   and the hiring of a new City Manager, the City of Gladstone 
presented a new library plan to staff in January 2016.  Staff shared this new plan with the Board 
in multiple discussions over the last month.   
 
The city is asking for county approval of the newly proposed City Hall/Library facility and financing 
plan that would prohibit use of city funds in construction of the library portion of that facility. 
 
The library financing plan as proposed is dependent on the following: 
 

 $1 million in county general fund contribution that was earmarked for the City as a 
condition of serving the 70% of the service area of the Oak Lodge Library 

 $500,000 in Oak Lodge Library Operating Reserves as referenced in the IGA between the 
City and County in April 2011, as a condition of serving the 70% of the service area of the 
Oak Lodge Library 

 $875,000 in additional Oak Lodge Library operating reserves accumulated since the IGA 
was executed, as a condition of serving the 70% of the service area of the Oak Lodge 
Library 

 $2.7 million in debt to be repaid from the City’s post-consolidation Library District fund 
distribution 

 $1.3 million in estimated interest on the debt to be repaid from the City’s post-consolidation 
Library District fund distribution 

 
In a study session held on February 9, 2016 the Board approved two motions: 
 



1. Approve the use of $1 million in county general fund and $500,000 in Oak Lodge 
operating reserve funds towards the construction of the proposed Library portion of the 
combined Gladstone City Hall/Library facility 

2. Recommended consideration of an additional $875,000 in Oak Lodge operating reserves 
towards the construction of the proposed Library portion of the combined Gladstone City 
Hall/Library facility subject to the following directive – request that a citizens advisory 
group be convened, consisting of proportional representation of the service population 
proposed to be served, to consider the City’s proposed combination City Hall/Library 
facility and be given the opportunity to provide input to the planned design, location and 
financing plan of the library facility. 

 
The Board did not provide input on the remainder of the financing plan to incur debt to be repaid 
from post-consolidation Library District fund distribution to Gladstone.  That matter will be 
discussed in a separate study session with the BCC in your capacity as the Library District Board. 
 
To summarize, the Board is acting in several capacities in the proposal to construct a new 
Gladstone Library sufficient to serve a large majority of the Oak Lodge Library service population 
and enable closure of the county operated Oak Lodge Library: 
 

1. As the Board of County Commissioners, providing $1 million in discretionary general 
fund set aside for Gladstone to assist in increasing their library facility capacity to 
accommodate the planned transition of the Oak Lodge service area 

2. As the Board of County Commissioners with oversight over the current Oak Lodge 
Library budget.  The Oak Lodge Library is funded by a distribution from the Library District 
and currently includes reserves that have been set aside pending a permanent facility 
solution and are being contemplated by the City fo Gladstone as a funding source for their 
new Library. 

3. As the Library District Board, with possible oversight over the use of District funding for 
capital projects (to be discussed in a separate study session as the Library District Board) 

 
The City of Gladstone has proposed a new city library that they believe will support serving an 
expanded service area to include 70% of the population currently included in the Oak Lodge 
Library service area.  This would facilitate the closure of Oak Lodge per the Board’s current 
directive and result in a corresponding increase in Library District funding to the City of Gladstone.  
This anticipated increase in funding is part of Gladstone’s financing plan for the new library facility.   
 
 
FINANCIAL IMPLICATIONS (current year and ongoing): 
 

Is this item in your current budget?  YES  NO 
 

What is the cost? The proposed Gladstone Library would cost: 
 

 $1 million in county general fund contribution that was earmarked for the City as a 
condition of serving the 70% of the service area of the Oak Lodge Library 

 $500,000 in Oak Lodge Library Operating Reserves as referenced in the IGA between the 
City and County in April 2011 

 $875,000 in additional Oak Lodge Library operating reserves accumulated since the IGA 
was executed 

 $2.7 million in debt to be repaid from the City’s Library District fund distribution 



 $1.3 million in estimated interest on the debt to be repaid from the City’s Library District 
fund distribution 

 

STRATEGIC PLAN ALIGNMENT: 
 

 How does this item align with your Department’s Strategic Business Plan goals? 
o Fulfilling the Board directive to close the Oak Lodge Library and transfer service 

area to the cities of Gladstone (70%) and Milwaukie (30%) 

 How does this item align with the County’s Performance Clackamas goals?   
o Building public trust through good government 

 
LEGAL/POLICY REQUIREMENTS:  
 

County Counsel has provided the Board with legal opinions regarding a number of issues related 
to the proposed Gladstone Library facility and financing plan. 
 

PUBLIC/GOVERNMENTAL PARTICIPATION:  
  
The City convened a 37 member citizen committee, comprised predominantly of city residents, to 
help develop the new library plan under the conditions set forth in a November 2014 ballot 
measure.  Staff is not aware of any citizen engagement regarding the proposal to build a 
combination City Hall/Library facility, but that plan does comply with the November 2014 ballot 
conditions of being sited along Portland Avenue in downtown Gladstone and not using any city 
funds in constructing the library portion of the facility.  There has been very limited public 
engagement with the Library District residents currently served by the Oak Lodge Library.   
 

OPTIONS:  
 

1. Approve the City of Gladstone’s proposed City Hall/Library facility and financing plan, 
allowing for the transfer of $1 million in county general fund and $1,375,000 in Oak Lodge 
Library reserves to be used in the planning, design and construction of the library portion 
of the combined City Hall/Library facility. Acknowledge that the City of Gladstone will issue 
debt for the remainder of the proposed costs of the new library with the debt to be repaid 
from Library District funds provided to the City of Gladstone 

2. Defer approval and any fund distribution from the county to the city until the proposed 
“proportional” citizen advisory committee can meet and provide input to both the City and 
the Board of County Commissioners regarding the proposed plan.  

3. Change the Board’s current policy direction which is to close the Oak Lodge Library and 
transfer the service population to the cities of Milwaukie and Gladstone.  Direct staff to 
explore alternatives to enhancing library services for the District residents currently served 
by the Oak Lodge Library.   

 
RECOMMENDATION:  

Staff recommends Option 2 as the next step, with the results from Option 2 determining whether 
the Board considers Option 1 or Option 3 as their final direction.   

 



 
 
 
ATTACHMENTS: 

 Revised timeline and attachments that reflect Board actions between August 2013 and 
December 2013 not identified on the timeline provided at the February 9, 2016 study 
session 

 Facility Option Matrix/Operating and Capital Funding scenarios 
 
 

SUBMITTED BY:  
 
Division Director/Head Approval ________GB_________ 
Department Director/Head Approval ______________ 
County Administrator Approval __________________   
 

For information on this issue or copies of attachments, please contact ______________@ 503-__________ 





































































































































































ALL NUMBERS ARE ESTIMATES ONLY

Library Service District of Clackamas County/Clackamas County

Various funding options - Gladstone/Oak Lodge Library

Study Session - February 23, 2016

LIBRARY DISTRICT

FUNDS Population Dollars Population Dollars Population Dollars Population Dollars Population Dollars

City of Gladstone 20223 682,436$                 40897 1,566,960$       -$                    -$                    20223 682,436$           

Oak Lodge 29118 1,245,808$              -$                    49341 1,928,244$       40897 1,566,960$       -$                    

City of Milwaukie 39851 1,570,686$              48295 1,931,970$       39851 1,570,686$       48295 1,931,970$       68969 2,816,494$       

89192 3,498,930$              89192 3,498,930$       89192 3,498,930$       89192 3,498,930$       89192 3,498,930$       

Capital - County General Fund 1,000,000$              1,000,000$       1,000,000$       1,000,000$       1,000,000$       

Excess Funds  in Trust per IGA 1,628,460$              1,628,460$       1,628,460$       1,628,460$       1,628,460$       

2,628,460.00$        2,628,460.00$  2,628,460.00$  2,628,460.00$  2,628,460.00$  

POPULATION:

CITY/UNINCORP. Population Percentage Population Percentage Population Percentage Population Percentage Population Percentage

City of Gladstone

City  11495 57% 11495 28% 11495 57%

Unincorporated 8728 43% 29402 72% 8728 43%

Oak Lodge

City  11495 23% 11495 28%

Unincorporated 29118 100% 37846 77% 29402 72%

City of Milwaukie

City  20500 51% 20500 42% 20500 51% 20500 42% 20500 30%

Unincorporated 19351 49% 27795 58% 19351 49% 27795 58% 48469 70%

89192 89192 89192 89192 89192

SCENARIO 

DESCRIPTION Scenario #1 - Status Quo

Scenario #2 - Per current IGA (Gladstone incorporates 71% of Oak Lodge service area  and Milwaukie incorporates 29% of Oak Lodge service area).

Scenario #3 - City of Gladstone exits Library retail business - all services provided by Oak Lodge.

Scenario #4 - City of Gladstone exits Library retail business - Oak Lodge incorporates Gladstone service area and City of Milwaukie receives 

29% of Oak Lodge service area.

Scenario #5 - Oak Lodge service area transferred to City of Milwaukie.

Notes:  Revenue estimates are based on actual FY 14/15 dollars plus 3% escalation factor; Scenarios do not make any assumptions about the existence 

 and/or location of satellite facilities. 

Scenario #1

Scenario #1

Scenario #2 Scenario #3 Scenario #4 Scenario #5

Scenario #2 Scenario #3 Scenario #4 Scenario #5


